
 

November 2, 2020 

TO THE MEMBERS OF CITY COUNCIL 

CITY OF HARRISONBURG, VIRGINIA 

SUBJECT: Public hearings to consider a request from Rock Homes LLC to rezone a +/- 17,900 square 

feet parcel zoned R-2C, Residential District Conditional to R-8C, Small Lot Residential District Conditional 

and for a special use permit per Section 10-3-59.4(1) to allow attached townhomes of not more than eight 

units within the R-8, Small Lot Residential District. The property is located at the corner of Pear Street, 

Russell Drive, and Bartlett Court, is addressed as 690 Pear Street and is identified as tax map parcel 8-D-

11. 

 

EXTRACT FROM MINUTES OF HARRISONBURG PLANNING COMMISSION 

MEETING HELD ON:  October 14, 2020 

 

Chair Colman read the request and asked staff to review. 

 

Ms. Banks said that the subject parcel was created after the City purchased land in this area for the 

relocation of Pear Street and the extension of Erickson Avenue.  A residual portion of old Pear 

Street was retained and became Bartlett Court. In December 2016, the City subdivided +/- 17,900 

square feet of land from the remaining City owned property, creating tax map parcel 8-D-11.  

 

In January 2020, Planning Commission heard a request to rezone the subject parcel from R-1, 

Single Family Residential District to R-2C, Residential District Conditional, with the following 

proffer: 

“All driveway entrances for 690 Pear Street (TM Parcel 8-D-11) and any new parcel(s) 

created by future subdivision(s) of this parcel will only be placed along Bartlett Court.”  

Staff and Planning Commission (7-0) recommended in favor of the request. In February 2020, City 

Council unanimously approved the rezoning. After the rezoning occurred, a minor subdivision 

application was submitted to subdivide the property in to two lots. However, the subdivision was 

never finalized and the property was sold to a new owner, who is now requesting to rezone the 

single parcel to R-8C.   

 

The Comprehensive Plan designates this site as Medium Density Mixed Residential. These areas 

have been developed or are planned for small-lot single-family detached and single-family 

attached (duplexes and townhomes) neighborhoods, where commercial and service uses might be 

finely mixed within residential uses or located nearby along collector and arterial streets. Mixed-



use buildings containing residential and non-residential uses and multi-family dwellings could be 

appropriate under special circumstances. Attractive green and open spaces are important for these 

areas and should be incorporated. Open space development (also known as cluster development) 

is encouraged, which provides for grouping of residential properties on a development site to use 

the extra land for open space or recreation. Like the Low Density Mixed Residential designation, 

the intent is to have innovative residential building types and allow creative subdivision designs 

that promote neighborhood cohesiveness, walkability, connected street grids, community green 

spaces, and the protection of environmental resources or sensitive areas (i.e. trees and floodplains). 

Residential building types such as zero lot-line development should be considered as well as other 

new single-family residential forms. The gross density of development in these areas could be 

around 20 dwelling units per acre. Commercial uses would be expected to have an intensity 

equivalent to a Floor Area Ratio of at least 0.4, although the City does not measure commercial 

intensity in that way.  

 

The following land uses are located on and adjacent to the property: 

Site:  Vacant parcel, zoned R-1 

North:  City parcel (stormwater best management practice area), zoned R-1, and C&W Railroad 

right-of-way 

East:  Across Pear Street, vacant land, zoned R-1 

South:  Across Russel Drive, detached single-family dwellings, zoned R-3C, and vacant land, zoned 

R-1 

West:  Across Bartlett Court, detached single-family dwellings, zoned R-3C 

 

The applicant is requesting to rezone a +/- 17,900 square feet parcel from R-2C, Residential 

District Conditional to R-8C, Small Lot Residential District Conditional while also seeking a 

special use permit (SUP) per Section 10-3-59.4(1) to allow attached townhomes of not more than 

eight units within the R-8, Small Lot Residential District. If the requests are approved, the applicant 

plans to construct up to five townhomes on the site.  

 

With the rezoning request the applicant has proffered the following (written verbatim): 

  

“All driveway entrances for 690 Pear Street (TM Parcel 8-D-11) and any new parcel(s) 

created by future subdivision(s) of this parcel will only be placed along Bartlett Court.” 

Staff is concerned with allowing entrances along the short length of Russell Drive and along Pear 

Street, a major collector street. The proffer addresses these concerns by limiting driveway 

entrances for the subject site to Bartlett Court. 

 

The applicant is also applying for a SUP per Section 10-3-59.4(1) to allow attached townhomes of 

not more than eight units within the R-8, Small Lot Residential District. The applicant’s letter 

describes that, if approved, they would utilize the 10-foot front setback of the R-8 zoning district 

to construct the townhomes closer to Bartlett Court. If the property was rezoned from R-2C to R-

3, Medium Density Residential District, townhomes would be allowed in that district, however, a 

30-foot front setback would be required. A 10-foot front setback allows the applicant to provide 



parking to the rear of the townhomes. The applicant is planning to create one, common driveway 

from Bartlett Court to serve all units.   

 

The applicant submitted a conceptual layout showing five townhome lots. This layout is not 

proffered; therefore, more or fewer lots could be subdivided and more than one entrance could 

also be provided onto Bartlett Court. 

 

The applicant is aware that a subdivision of more than four townhome lots would require approval 

of a preliminary plat by the Planning Commission. Off-street parking and landscaping 

requirements, among other details, would be reviewed through the building permit process and/or 

through the engineered comprehensive site plan process.  It is likely that this project will 

necessitate an engineered comprehensive site plan review. 

 

As previously noted, the subject property and surrounding area are designated Medium Density 

Mixed Residential, which means properties are planned for single-family detached, duplexes and 

townhomes, with densities of up to 20 units per acre. A proposed density of five townhomes on 

+/- 17,900 square feet calculates to 12 units per acre; well within the planned density. Townhome 

development is also planned for this area in the nearby Cobblers Valley Development in 

Rockingham County.   

 

The requested rezoning to R-8C is supported by the Comprehensive Plan and staff recommends 

approval.  

 

Additionally, staff believes that the proposed townhome use is consistent with good zoning 

practice and will have no more adverse effect on the health, safety, or comfort of persons living 

and working in the area and will be no more injurious, economically or otherwise, to property or 

improvements in the surrounding area, and therefore staff recommends approval of the SUP with 

the following condition:  

 

 All townhome units shall share one vehicular access to Bartlett Court. 

 

Chair Colman asked if there any questions for staff. 

 

Commissioner Whitten asked if there will be on-street parking spaces on Bartlett Court. I am 

guessing that there will be no on-street parking on Pear Street. 

 

Ms. Banks said that there were vehicles parked on Bartlett Court  when she was at the site. I do 

not know about on-street parking on Russell Drive. 

 

Commissioner Whitten said that she was concerned about safety, but that will be reviewed in the 

site plan review process. 

 

Ms. Banks asked what the safety concern was. 

 



Commissioner Whitten said that she was concerned whether there would be enough parking in the 

development lot to accommodate visitors. Visitors could use on-street spaces, which can create 

issues with cars moving in and out. 

 

Mr. Fletcher said that he did not see any signs restricting parking on Bartlett Court.  

 

Ms. Banks said that there were vehicles parked on Bartlett Court when I was out there earlier this 

week. I do not know about Russell Drive.  

 

Ms. Dang said that they will need to provide the required minimum number of parking spaces.  

 

Commissioner Whitten asked if the units would have garages. 

 

Ms. Banks said that she does not know. This drawing is conceptual and there could be fewer 

townhomes. 

 

Commissioner Finnegan said that if four townhomes were planned a preliminary plat would not 

be required. Is that correct? 

 

Ms. Banks said that is correct. It would go through the City’s minor subdivision process because 

of the size of 17,900 square feet and only four lots. The threshold for a major subdivision would 

be five lots or greater than five acres. 

 

Commissioner Finnegan asked how much additional cost is there to do a preliminary plat. What is 

the cost to the City, filing and fees? 

 

Ms. Dang asked are you interested in the cost for staff or the applicant? 

 

Commissioner Finnegan said that he is interested in the cost. Are we disincentivizing someone 

from building more housing because of the extra cost? 

 

Ms. Dang said that the cost is mostly incurred in the time involved. The minor subdivision process 

has a seven to ten day staff administrative review. The preliminary plat process can take two and 

half months of review before the preliminary plat is approved by City Council. Then it goes 

through another week-long administrative process to get the final plat. The application cost varies, 

but it could be less than $100 difference in fees. The cost is in the time. 

 

Mr. Fletcher said that if you are looking at it from the perspective of whether this an additional 

burden from the financial perspective for the developer that would then push that cost onto the 

homeowner, then, yes there is an additional cost. The additional cost is in having an engineer 

design and layout the preliminary plat in the context of meeting the requirements as designated in 

the subdivision regulations. There are a few different things that must be done. We are looking to 

ensure that water and sewer are provided and where the water and sewer are going to be provided. 

We look at what are the elevations from the ground for understanding contours and land 

disturbance. All of those things are triggered and have historically been triggered as needing 

further evaluation from a staff perspective, and that puts them into a category to ensure that the 



additional complexity and intensity of the development is sufficient for all of the impacts to the 

entire neighborhood. During our Ordinance Advisory Committee meeting there was discussion 

about eliminating procedural matters that increases costs. Yes, this could be one of those things 

that could potentially change in the re-write. Bear in mind, that there is also going to be a threshold, 

where that is, I do not know, that the intensity or scale of the development will necessitate further 

review and further time by experts to be able to lay out that subdivision to ensure that everything 

is sufficient. I appreciate that perspective and it is definitely something that is on staff’s mind.  

Alison is correct. If they only had four lots, they would only have to go through the minor 

subdivision review process. At the end of the day, given the scale of the townhome development, 

as the staff report noted, it is likely that they will have to go through an engineered comprehensive 

site plan review, which is going to evaluate all those things anyway. Being that we have an 

engineer that sits on this commission, he can tell you that the amount of time for creating a 

comprehensive engineered site plan is much more involved than a preliminary plat, because it is a 

few clicks of their software to turn items on and off, depending on what they have already laid out. 

I am grateful that you are thinking about this in that manner. 

 

Commissioner Finnegan said that it might not have a bearing on this specific item, but it does have 

a bearing as we are updating the Zoning Ordinance. I want to make sure that we are all aware of 

the cost to developers. 

 

Chair Colman said my assumption here, is that you are leaning in the direction of, how can we 

improve the usability of this property? They clearly are improving the usability from what they 

have proposed before, the R-2 Conditional to R-8 Conditional. I do not necessarily like when 

people rezone, then come a few months later to change it again. I do not like that, but it is a new 

owner and it goes in the direction that we want it to go. We want to see more of these properties 

in the City in-filled, used, so that we provide more housing. These townhouses are a pretty nice 

size. I know that this is not proffered, but this is what we are looking at. They are very nice and it 

is not 200 townhomes. They are taking this spot here that fills in nicely and should tie in nicely 

with the rest of the neighborhood. I share your concern and your interest in seeing things like this 

being more streamlined within the City, instead of having to go through the full process. At the 

same time, there are some regulations that come down from the State that require that certain things 

be engineered to some level. In this case, it is likely that, based on the amount of disturbance and 

the lot itself, they will have to go through a comprehensive engineered site plan review. That is 

where all the time and cost will be. Most people think they are going to build townhouses, for 

example, and do not realize that there is a huge cost associated with site development that they 

never took into account. They only thought of what it would cost to build the townhouses. I find 

that very common. People tell me that they did not realize the cost. There are a lot of requirements 

that relate to the site. As we go through the Zoning Ordinance review and discussions, maybe there 

are some things that we can ease to some extent. I am pleased to see this change to this layout. I 

think it is more useful. 

 

Commissioner Byrd asked for clarification that the rezoning to R-8 is due to a current requirement 

on R-2 of a 30-foot setback. With the R-8, they can have a ten-foot setback, which means they can 

move the townhouses closer to Bartlett Court and put the parking in the back. Is that correct? 

 



Ms. Banks said that the R-8 allows for a ten-foot front yard setback. It will allow for the developer 

to place the buildings closer to Bartlett Court. The R-3 zoning district allows townhomes by right. 

They could have requested a rezoning to R-3 for townhomes and used the 30-foot setback. Then 

the issue is whether they put parking in the front, but aesthetically it looks better in the back. Yes, 

by going with the R-8, they are able to take advantage of the lesser setback. The R-2 does not allow 

for townhouses. They would have to rezone either way to build townhomes. 

 

Chair Colman asked if there is a density requirement associated with the R-8 and the R-3 zoning 

districts.  

 

Ms. Banks said the density in R-8 is greater, but it is based on the size of the parcel. The occupancy 

is different. The R-8 district allows a family or two unrelated persons. It is even more restrictive 

than the R-1. 

 

Commissioner Finnegan asked how many properties are currently zoned R-8. Did we approve that 

last year? 

 

Ms. Banks said that there are three parcels on Virginia Avenue that are R-8.  

 

Chair Colman said that it is good to see the R-8 zoning district being utilized. 

 

Chair Colman asked if there were any more questions for staff. Hearing none, he opened the public 

hearing and invited the applicant or applicant’s representative to speak to their request. 

 

Peter Laver, Rock Homes, LLC, called to speak to the request. I appreciate you considering this 

rezoning. I was listening to the meeting and realized that it was rezoned not too long ago by the 

previous owner. The main reason that we are looking at rezoning to the R-8C would be primarily 

so that the setback could be ten feet from Bartlett Court. City Staff has been great to work with in 

understanding what can be done and cannot be done in different zoning districts. My understanding 

is that it might be more complicated to do five townhouses versus four townhouses. That is 

something that we are considering, mainly for aesthetic reasons and to be able to allow adequate 

access to the back parking and keep the townhouses from looking too narrow while meeting the 

width guideline that the Fire Department requires. We want a good product out there that best 

utilizes that lot as well as makes it look aesthetically appealing. The houses in that development 

are very attractive and we want it to be a seamless transition to that lot. I am willing to proffer 

similar proffers to what the previous applicant offered. I am happy to answer questions. 

 

Chair Colman asked if there were any questions for the applicant’s representative. Hearing none, 

he asked for the next caller. As there were no more callers, he closed the public hearing and opened 

the matter for discussion. 

 

Commissioner Whitten made a motion to recommend approval of the rezoning request, as 

presented. 

 

Commissioner Finnegan seconded the motion. 

 



The recommendation to recommend approval of the rezoning request passed (7-0) by voice vote. 

The recommendation will move forward to City Council on November 10, 2020. 

 

Ms. Dang reminded the Planning Commission to take roll call votes during virtual meetings. Chair 

Colman agreed to do so going forward. 

 

Commissioner Byrd made a motion to recommend approval of the SUP, with conditions as 

presented. 

 

Commissioner Fitzgerald seconded the motion.  

 

Chair Colman asked for a roll call vote. 

 

Vice Mayor Romero:  Aye 

Commissioner Whitten: Aye 

Commissioner Finnegan: Aye 

Commissioner Fitzgerald: Aye 

Commissioner Orndoff: Aye 

Commissioner Byrd:  Aye 

Chair Colman:   Aye 

 

The recommendation to recommend approval of the SUP with conditions as presented passed (7-

0). The recommendation will move forward to City Council on November 10, 2020. 

 

Commissioner Whitten asked if the development on Keezletown Road was also rezoned to R-8. 

 

Ms. Dang said that it was not. That project was Juniper Hill Commons. That was an R-7 

development that required a master plan. It was not one of our conventional zoning districts. It has 

a master plan associated with it. 

 

 


